

June 5, 2006



Page 3

BUDGET WORK SESSION MINUTES

The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in a Budget Work Session on Monday, June 5, 2006, at 5:00 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, 222 W. Hargett Street, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present.




Mayor Meeker




Mr. West




Mr. Craven




Mr. Crowder




Mr. Isley




Ms. Kekas




Mr. Stephenson




Ms. Taliaferro

Mayor Meeker pointed out the Mayor of Buffalo has been in touch and will be sending buffalo wings as the Hurricanes won the Eastern Regional.  He talked about the Edmonton Oilers, explaining their location and pointed out Mayor Stephen Mandel will be sending a case of Canadian beer if the Carolina Hurricanes wins the Stanley Cup.  He stated if the Oilers were to prevail he has agreed to ship a case of Carolina Pale Ale to Mayor Mandel.  Mayor Meeker talked about the international exposure which will be given to Raleigh as the Stanley Cup games are played at the RBC Center.  City Manager Allen pointed out someone from Players Retreat had offered to set up tables and a spread for the City Council to take advantage of while eating the buffalo wings when they arrive.
BUDGET PROPOSAL – 2006/2007 REVIEW; 310 WEST MARTIN STREET PARKING LOT – REFERRED TO BUDGET AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE; PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT FEES – PROPOSED INCREASES – PUBLIC HEARING AUTHORIZED
City Manager Allen pointed out staff had provided Council members with detailed budget notes responding to the various questions which have been asked to this point.  He stated he would be glad to answer any questions.
Budget Note #16 – Human Service Funding History.  No questions or comments.
Budget Note #17 – Council Item Referred to Budget Work Session – Youth Civic Initiative.  City Manager Allen pointed out this item was left off of Budget Note #14.  Later in the meeting Mr. Crowder had questions as to whether Lost Generation Task Force/Youth Civic Initiative had been switched.  It was pointed out the Council had directed the City Manger to include funding for the Lost Generation Task Force but no action had been taken other than referral to Budget Work Session on the Youth Civic Initiative.
Budget Note #18 – Additional Parks and Recreation Projects in Phase II of CIP.  Mayor Meeker questioned if there are any additional dog parks included and suggested the Council be provided information as to where other dog parks could go, pointing out on top of the closed landfill may be a possibility.  He asked for information on whether we need another dog park and if so where Administration would suggest that it go.  He questioned the west Raleigh location asking if the Lake Johnson possibility is out of the question.
Budget Note #19 – Summary of Funding on Downtown Events.  Ms. Taliaferro questioned the possibility of all of the funding for downtown events going through the Convention Center budget pointing out that would make it easier to track and reallocate.  City Manager Allen pointed out he thought there was interest when setting up the Downtown Events Task Force and letting DRA take the lead.  He stated the allocations could go to either location.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out she is in no way trying to change the set up of the structure for handling and managing downtown events she is just concerned about how the money is allocated and the best way to keep control and be able to track that money.  Whether the DRA or the Downtown Events Task Force has the expertise to promote and manage downtown events was touched on briefly.
Budget Note #20 – Additional Detail on Planning Revenues and Fees.  Mayor Meeker pointed out he understands Administration’s desire to demonstrate a high level of service and provide value added before increasing fees.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out as she understands most of these items would have to go through public hearings before they could be increased.  She stated she would be in favor of them going through the public hearing process, pointing out we are talking about a lot of services provided to the development community in which no charge is passed on.  Ms. Taliaferro moved that public hearings be authorized in July on the proposed fee adjustments and additions for the Planning Department.  Her motion was seconded by Ms. Kekas.  It was pointed out if these items go to public hearing in July, it would be September or later at the very earliest that the fees could go into effect.  The motion as stated was put to a vote and passed unanimously.
Budget Note #21 – List of Major City Assets.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out the budget note had information relative to relocation cost with it being pointed out that is talking about relocating the City employees not any businesses on these properties as the properties are vacant except for City facilities.
Mayor Meeker talked about the parking lot behind 310 West Martin Street.  He stated the City has leased 3 or 4 parking facilities in that area and questioned if the existing parking lot is something we may put on the market.  He questioned if we should move ahead with an RFP for development of the property or look at disposition of that property.  City Manager Allen pointed out that parking lot is used by the City at this point and there maybe more value in connecting it to the building when and if it is sold.  Mayor Meeker suggested referring the parking lot behind 310 West Martin to Budget and Economic Development to look at possible best uses.
Ms. Taliaferro asked about the values with it being pointed out the values shown are tax values.

Budget Note #22 – Evaluation of Order of Rock Quarry Road Projects A and B.  It was pointed out there seems to be more pros to switching projects A and B – Rock Quarry Road.  The biggest concern is that a switch could delay the Jones Sausage improvements.  After brief discussion Mr. West moved that the budget be amended by flipping Rock Quarry Road projects A and B.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro.
Mr. Craven pointed out his firm is providing consultant service to the Olde Town development which is in this area.  He stated he does not think there would be a conflict but wanted to disclose and ask the Attorney’s opinion.  City Attorney McCormick indicated there is no real connection so there is no reason to disqualify Mr. Craven.  The Mayor expressed appreciation to Mr. Craven for his disclosure and the motion as stated was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.
Budget Note #23 – Economic Development Projects with Remaining Balances.  No comments.

Budget Note. #24 – Acreage Fee Relationship to Capital Project Funding.  City Manager Allen highlighted the budget note pointing out acreage fees essentially go for reimbursement to developers and public utilities revenue funds.  He pointed out currently the split of water and sewer acreage fee revenues is 75 percent going to reimbursement and 25 percent to the water sewer utility revenue fund.  It was pointed out a revision of the split such as 50 percent to reimbursement and 50 percent to the water sewer utility reserve fund would generate additional revenue to fund the public utility CIP.  He stated if we went to a 50/50 split that could be a way to cover the Falls Lake initiative.  In response to questioning it was pointed out the acreage fees are not directly related to capacity at the treatment plant.  It is not a capacity fee.  The Mayor questioned whether the City has a fee that relates to capacity.  He questioned when we bring on a new town or a system and charge them a capacity fee how much that would be on a per-house basis.  He asked that the Council be provided information as to what that would be.  Brief discussion took place on changing the split to a 50/50 and the fact that if Administration saw that was not working slowing down the reimbursement it could be amended.  Changing to a 50/50 split and allocating money to the Falls Lake Initiative was talked about with Mr. Crowder indicating he would like to look at other options for the Falls Lake funding.  He has no problem with 50/50 split.  Mayor Meeker moved that we go to a 50/50 split and allocate $500,000 to Falls Lake Initiative.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Taliaferro.  How that would work, how much the Mayor is talking about funding towards the Falls Lake Initiative, whether it would be a reoccurring situation or what was discussed after which Mayor Meeker and Ms. Taliaferro withdrew their motion.  Ms. Taliaferro moved that the Council authorize a 50/50 split of the collected water and sewer acreage fee revenue (50 percent to reimbursement and 50 percent to the water/sewer utility revenue fund) be approved.  Her motion was seconded by Mr. Crowder and put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on an 8-0 vote.
Mr. Crowder pointed out in his opinion the City is continuously putting a burden on our citizens.  He stated by going to the 50/50 split that maybe we could use some of the money to address the water and sewer rates and not have to raise those.  The Mayor asked about a capacity charge and that was discussed briefly; however, no further action was taken other than the information that had previously been requested.
Budget Note #25.  To be discussed later.
Operating Budget – 2006/2007.  Mayor Meeker lead the Council through the proposed budget beginning with the transmittal letter going through Community Development – City housing program (page 128 of proposed budget) asking for questions or requests for information.
The following were the comments, unanswered questions or requests for information.

Transit Fare increase from .75 to $1.00 – what percentage of decrease in ridership would we anticipate if the transit fare were increased.  The Mayor pointed out he thought there was some type formula that is used.  Ms. Taliaferro wanted to make sure the Transit Authority had seen the proposal with it being pointed out they concur with the recommended increase.
Ms. Taliaferro had questions concerning the 3 new positions in Construction Management questioning what there duties would be and whether the hiring of these 3 new positions would decrease our dependence on contractors.  It was pointed out the Council had received a fairly extensive report mid-year relative to the current workload, benchmarks, etc. and Administration was asked to provide the Council with that report again.
Mr. West again asked about the appropriation to the Business and Technology Center pointing out he thought they had made a request in addition to the $75,000.

Updates on property tax and sales tax revenue were touched on as well as fund balance but no information requested.

Mayor Meeker asked about any opportunities for refunding of bonds with it being pointed out Administration does not see any opportunities at this point but would keep an eye on that possibility.

Brief discussion took place on health and dental benefits and what the long-term holds for these because of increasing cost.

Mr. Crowder asked about the Fleet Services/Government Equipment funding on page 31 and why there were such big increases with it being pointed out this covers the full cost of the PPV’s some major fire equipment and increase in fuel cost.  No additional requests were made.
Brief questions were asked relative to the enterprise project management, internal audits and information technology increases with it being pointed out it is the result of reorganizations.
Mr. Crowder asked about the capital cost related to the City merging with Knightdale, Garner, other systems, etc.  He asked for information on the capital cost, etc. of each merged system, upfront costs, etc.
Brief discussion took place on training and career development and the critical needs in those areas.

Mayor Meeker questioned how the performance measures were determined with it being pointed out they were put forth by the various departments.

Ms. Taliaferro pointed out we changed vendors as it relates to on-street parking enforcement this past year and questioned if we have any data to see if the new company is living up to what they promised.  It was pointed out the first year will end in September and information will be provided to the Council.
Brief discussion took place on the reduction of employees in Solid Waste and the placement of those people in other department and the hope of increasing recycling tonnage when the new items are phased in later this year.

Next Meeting.  Mayor meeker indicated the next budget meeting will be June 12.  He understands Mr. Stephenson will be out of town that day.  He stated the Council could review the rest of the operating budget, review budget notes submitted in response to questions today and then start discussion as to how the Council wants to proceed with the budget during the June 19 meeting.
Discussion took place concerning the issue being referred to Budget Work Session from Law and Public Safety Committee relating to loitering and what can be done to address that situation.  Administration was asked to provide minutes from the Law and Public Safety Committee when this item was discussed.
ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Meeker announced the meeting adjourned at 6:05 p.m.

Gail G. Smith

City Clerk
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